

Selected Papers of #AoIR2024: The 25th Annual Conference of the Association of Internet Researchers Sheffield, UK / 30 Oct - 2 Nov 2024

# BEYOND THE SWIPE: UNPACKING INDIAN WOMEN'S SAFETY STRATEGIES ON BUMBLE

Benson Rajan Queensland University of Technology

Bumble presents itself as a feminist app providing a 'safe space' while grounding this claim in narratives of technological solutions to address women's safety concerns (Arkenbout et al., 2021; Bivens & Hoque, 2018; Pruchniewska, 2020; Young & Roberts, 2021). It advertises that the platform gives women more agency in managing their safety in dating interactions (Barrie, 2021). However, women on Bumble have reported harassment and abuse on Bumble despite its safety by design claims (Singh & Sirur, 2018). This study aims to understand the experiences of Indian women with the safety features of Bumble to critically assess the effectiveness of the app's safety design in their daily lives.

## **Background**

India is the fifth fastest-growing dating app market globally, and it is projected to become the second-largest revenue-grossing country for dating apps by 2027 (Gupta, 2023). Despite the persistence of patriarchal forms of marital arrangements and the complexities of restrictions surrounding caste, class, and religion, the proliferation of dating apps has led to some degree of normalisation of digital dating culture in urban India (George et al., 2021).

The normalisation of dating apps in the Indian marketplace came with its limitations, one being the skewed ratio of women to men. According to the data collected by Statista in 2020, 67 per cent of users on dating platforms were men (Mehrotra, 2021). Women only constituted 29 per cent of the total dating pool (Siddiqi, 2021). This skewed gender ratio is a contributing factor in understanding women's experience on dating apps, with women reporting being bombarded with messages from men that consequently make them feel intimidated and harassed (Singh & Sirur, 2018; Wells & Bellman, 2018). One company has tried to address this issue by embedding safety into its platform's design, communicating that Bumble is a safe place for Indian women (Wells & Bellman, 2018).

## **Bumble's Marketing**

Suggested Citation (APA): Rajan, B. (2024, October). *Beyond the Swipe: Unpacking Indian Women's Safety Strategies on Bumble*. Paper presented at AoIR2024: The 25th Annual Conference of the Association of Internet Researchers. Sheffield, UK: AoIR. Retrieved from http://spir.aoir.org.



Source: Bumble Private Detector safety feature: Here's what it offers (Times of India, 2022)



Source: Bumble Safety And Wellbeing Center | What It Is & How To Use It 2022 (Dudehack, 2022)



Source: Bumble Safety And Wellbeing Center | What It Is & How To Use It 2022 (Dudehack, 2022)

Bumble uses taglines such as "it is more than an app, it's a movement" (Young & Roberts, 2021, p.1). To promote its safety discourse, Bumble has run campaigns such as, 'Equal Not Loose', '#MakeRomanceEqual', and 'Stand for Safety' to depict the app as finding design solutions for safety issues. Bumble's 'women first' approach and its branding efforts have created a perception of it being safer than its rivals *Tinder* and *Hinge* for female users (Young & Roberts, 2021). The 'women first' design is a feature unique to Bumble, unlike other dating apps where men are known to make the 'first move' (MacLeod & McArthur, 2019). The 'women first' feature is described as stopping the initial bombardment of messages from men while giving women added time to scrutinise men's profiles before deciding to initiate conversation (Pruchniewska, 2020).

The phenomenon of dissuading men from sending 'dick pics' on Bumble is also part of its 'safety by design' narrative. Bumble uses an artificial intelligence (AI) technology called a 'private detector', which detects and blurs out sexually explicit pictures before the recipients receive them (Barrie, 2021). It advertises this feature as part of its larger narrative of safe experiences for women. However, the *Shardha Walker*<sup>1</sup> murder case has brought Bumble to the forefront of the conversation surrounding women's safety as Shardha had met her murderer Aaftab, on Bumble (Grover, 2022; Khan, 2022). This has sparked a larger discussion about Indian women's experience of harassment and abuse on dating apps, especially on platforms that advertise themselves as safe.

#### Methodology and Initial Findings

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Shardha Walker was murdered by Aaftab Poonawala who she had met on Bumble (See more Khan, 2022). Due to this murder case concern surrounding Indian women's use of dating app became a popular topic of discussion on mainstream media.

An explorative qualitative approach is employed in this study to understand Indian women's lived experiences and meaning-making process with Bumble. This approach allows researchers to "discover realities based on participants' narratives of their lived experiences, viewpoints, and beliefs" (Safadi & Swigart, 2017, p. 9). The qualitative design of this study aims to document Indian women's experience with Bumble's safety features and their attitudes towards the app's safety standards. It will highlight the significance women attribute to these features as part of their online dating safety practices. By placing women's lived experiences at the centre of the meaning-making process, this approach legitimises and amplifies their voices as a valuable source of knowledge for this research (Westmarland & Bows, 2018).

To conduct this study, we conducted semi-structured qualitative interviews on Zoom. The study recruited 23 women users of Bumble, aged 18-35, which represents the largest user base of Bumble. According to Sola (2017), 72% of Bumble users are under 35.

Traditionally, it has been the role of the elders in the family to find a suitable partner for the woman to marry, and online dating carries a stigma for women who are at risk of drawing severe reproach from their family (Bhandari, 2020; Devi & Parihar, 2021; Kapila, 2011). Despite the stigma, initial observations found that Bumble has successfully branded itself as a 'safe' platform for Indian women by advertising its built-in safety principles. Nonetheless, one of its India-specific features where women have the option to use the first initial in their profile instead of their full name has been labelled as irrelevant by the participants. "Name is the first thing people exchange when meeting someone new. I have no idea what kind of interaction Bumble imagined will take place with people just using their initials" (Amy, 2023). This feature was introduced to safeguard women from being easily identified and reported to their family or being harassed.

Preliminary findings have identified that Bumble has not been successful in finding technological solutions for social problem. As a platform Bumble is associated with a toxic culture of use based in misogynistic and patriarchal values. Women on the app have experienced harassment, especially in the form of abusive messages, image-based abuse, online stalking, being catfished, and physical and sexual violence from men they meet through the platform. This has led to women leaving the platform due to major mental health distress and out of fear for personal safety. It has also been revealed that the reporting mechanism has been flawed, with women pointing out that the profiles of users whom they had blocked due to harassment continue to appear on their feeds despite them having reported and blocked those individuals.

### **Next Steps**

The initial findings suggest that Bumble's design features and marketing narrative have played a crucial role in attracting more women to the platform. However, it is important to note that these factors have not actually improved women's safety experience on the platform. This raises questions about the representation of Bumble within the context of neoliberalism and globalization. Bumble has had to navigate resistance and opposition from more traditional social economies that involve arranged marriages the involves families and their kinship networks in matchmaking and its safety measures. As a result,

women in India have become more vulnerable in their dating lives with multinational companies prioritising profit margins over their safety concerns.

This study is ongoing and aims to contribute to broader debates surrounding online safety on dating apps by examining the mechanisms employed by Bumble to foster trust and exploring how women navigate these mechanisms. The findings from this study could initiate discussions on the unique features of Bumble and other dating platforms in India, especially when compared to those in other regions of the global South/North.

#### References

- Arkenbout, C., O'Malley, J., Oyewo, A., & Parai, O. (2021, October 29). Bumble Without Gender: A Speculative Approach to Dating Apps Without Data Bias | Masters of Media. *Masters of Media*. https://mastersofmedia.hum.uva.nl/blog/2021/10/29/bumble-without-gender-a-speculative-approach-to-dating-apps-without-data-bias/
- Barrie, T. (2021, May 22). How Whitney Wolfe Herd created Bumble, the \$13 billion dating app that will save the internet. *GQ India*. https://www.gqindia.com/get-smart/content/how-whitney-wolfe-herd-created-bumble-the-dollar13-billion-dating-app-that-will-save-the-internet
- Bhandari, P. (2020). *Matchmaking in Middle Class India: Beyond Arranged and Love Marriage*. Springer Singapore. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-15-1599-6
- Bivens, R., & Hoque, A. S. (2018). Programming Sex, Gender, and Sexuality: Infrastructural Failures in the "Feminist" Dating App Bumble. *Canadian Journal of Communication*, 43(3), 441–459. http://dx.doi.org/10.22230/cjc.2018v43n3a3375
- Bumble Private Detector safety feature: Here's what it offers—Times of India. (n.d.). *Times of India*. Retrieved February 3, 2023, from <a href="https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/gadgets-news/bumble-private-detector-safety-feature-heres-what-it-offers/articleshow/95137090.cms">https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/gadgets-news/bumble-private-detector-safety-feature-heres-what-it-offers/articleshow/95137090.cms</a>
- Devi, N., & Parihar, A. (2021). Khaps in Haryana, Gender and Honour: A Field Study. *Social Change*, *51*(3), 379–395. https://doi.org/10.1177/00490857211013593
- George, P., Chittem, M., Lewis-Smith, H., & Epton, T. (2021). A Narrative Review of Motivations for Dating App Use and Associated Sexual Behaviors: Recommendations to Promote Safe Sex among Indian Dating App Users. Media Watch, 12(1). https://doi.org/10.15655/mw/2021/v12i1/205462
- Grover, S. (2022, November 18). Shraddha Walkar Murder: The Known and Unknown Risks of Dating Apps. *TheQuint*. https://www.thequint.com/news/cyber-crime/dating-apps-tinder-bumble-sexual-predators-safety-of-women

- Gupta, S. (2023, August 4). Modern Love: India's Dating Industry. Smallcases. https://www.smallcase.com/blog/modern-love-indias-dating-industry/
- Kapila, K. (2011). Circulating Intimacies: Sex-Surveys, Marriage and Other Facts of Life in Urban India. In *Indian Mass Media and the Politics of Change*. Routledge India.
- Khan, S. T. (2022, November 16). 'Member's safety top priority': Dating app Bumble in limelight over Shraddha Walkar's murder. *India Today*. https://www.indiatoday.in/india/story/dating-app-bumble-shraddha-walkar-murder-aaftab-poonawala-2298076-2022-11-16
- MacLeod, C., & McArthur, V. (2019). The construction of gender in dating apps: An interface analysis of Tinder and Bumble. *Feminist Media Studies*, *19*(6), 822–840. https://doi.org/10.1080/14680777.2018.1494618
- Mehrotra, K. (2021, January 18). Surge in dating apps in Tier-II cities, but skew against women. *The Indian Express*. https://indianexpress.com/article/india/dating-appstier-ii-cities-women-7150680/
- Morley, S. (2021, October 22). Bumble Safety and Wellbeing Center | What It Is & How To Use It 2022. *Dude Hack*. <a href="https://dude-hack.com/bumble-safety-and-wellbeing-center/">https://dude-hack.com/bumble-safety-and-wellbeing-center/</a>
- Pagad, A. (2023, January 10). Man kidnaps Bumble date, locks her up without food or water and assaults her for 5 days. *dialyO*. https://www.dailyo.in/news/man-kidnaps-bumble-date-locks-her-up-without-food-or-water-and-assaults-her-for-5-days-38524
- Pruchniewska, U. (2020). "I Like That It's My Choice a Couple Different Times": Gender, Affordances, and User Experience on Bumble Dating. *International Journal of Communication*, 14(0), Article 0.
- Safadi, R., & Swigart, V. (2017). *Qualitative Methods in Researching Violence Against Women*. SAGE Publications Ltd. https://doi.org/10.4135/9781526411549
- Siddiqi, N. (2021). Gender inequality as a social construction in India: A phenomenological enquiry. *Women's Studies International Forum*, 86, 102472. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.wsif.2021.102472
- Singh, N., & Sirur, S. (2018, November 18). Indian women are getting assaulted on Tinder dates and no one knows how to stop it. *ThePrint*. https://theprint.in/features/indian-women-are-getting-assaulted-on-tinder-dates-and-no-one-knows-how-to-stop-it/151022/
- Wells, G., & Bellman, E. (2018, June 24). Tinder Is Big in India—At Least With Men. *Wall Street Journal*. https://www.wsj.com/articles/india-has-lots-of-single-women-but-good-luck-finding-them-on-tinder-1529869656

Young, M., & Roberts, S. (2021). "Shifting old-fashioned power dynamics"?: Women's perspectives on the gender transformational capacity of the dating app, Bumble. Feminist Media Studies, 1–18. https://doi.org/10.1080/14680777.2021.1992472